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November 17, 2005

Dr. Norine Noonan called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm on November 17 and welcomed all in attendance.  She made a number of announcements, including introducing the two new members of the committee: Dr. Gloria Rogers of ABET, Inc. and Ms. Sally Marshall of Human Resource Solutions, Inc.  She noted that Mr. Jeff Rich, Senior Advisor in the Office of Information and Resource Management (OIRM) is now the OIRM liaison to the committee.  The committee also extended its appreciation to Ms. June Gibbs Brown, whose term on the committee expired between the spring and fall meetings.
CIO, IRM, BFA, and NSF Academy Updates

The Committee appreciated the updates on CIO, IRM and NSF Academy activities.  A number of important observations came to light through the presentations and ensuing discussions.

· Information Technology Security in Large Facilities is an important issue to track at NSF given the increasing risk of threats and the higher levels of scrutiny and oversight being applied.  NSF will hold a Cybersecurity Summit for Large Facilities later this year, working with experts to address the complex issues involved in this area.

· The CIO Advisory Group (CIOAG) formed in FY 2005 with the purpose of providing the Foundation’s IT vision and strategy and overseeing NSF’s Information Technology investments, in light of NSF’s organizational goals and objectives.  The Group is beginning to engage the senior-level members in valuable discussions on IT priorities, investments, and budgets.  The committee recognized a number of issues regarding the NSF IT budget that the CIO will address and refine in future CIOAG meetings.

· The committee appreciated the chance to hear from Dr. Pius Egbelu, the recently appointed Dean of the NSF Academy.  Dr. Egbelu presented the overall mission and vision of the Academy, focused on creating a culture of learning at NSF, enhancing the work performance of staff, and meeting the present and future needs of the Foundation.  

· The Committee realizes it will be a challenge to develop meaningful metrics, but urges the Academy to explore opportunities on measuring the success of its programs and meeting its goals and objectives.  Possible measures suggested by Dr. Egbelu include tracking the percentage of people involved in learning activities and comparing to positive changes in job performance. 

· The committee engaged in a discussion regarding possible learning opportunities for individuals that may not be applicable to their current position.  Dr. Egbelu indicated that NSF needs to facilitate a culture change, such that supervisors understand that developing employees is an integral part of their job as a manager.  One method to achieve this is to increase the importance of the Individual Development plan for employees.  The committee did not disagree with the broader learning goal but did note that it would be highly desirable for the Academy to have a clear focus on its role in aiding NSF achieve its mission and goals.  The Committee indicated the Academy should connect its offerings more directly to the training needs identified by supervisors and managers, thereby ensuring that limited resources are deployed as effectively as possible to improve the skills and abilities of NSF staff in a strategic, directed manner.
The Committee also appreciated the BFA Update information that was provided by Mr. Cooley (which he was unable to present formally because of time constraints).

Report from Facilities Subcommittee

The committee received the report developed by the facilities subcommittee following its Nov. 2-3 meeting.  Mark Coles opened the discussion by reviewing the principal focus of the subcommittee’s meeting: examining NSF processes for planning and funding preconstruction development activities for Major Research Equipment and Facilities Construction (MREFC).  Subcommittee chair Tom Kirk then reviewed the subcommittee’s recommendations, highlighting the first two recommendations – which address project stages and the “retrofitting” of already-approved but unfunded projects – and the final recommendation, which addresses the role and staffing of the BFA Deputy Director for Large Facility Projects.

In its discussion, the committee raised a number of issues for NSF consideration:

· Regarding the issue of whether baseline development costs should be funded “off the top” (such as through NSF’s MREFC account), Dr. Kirk noted that there is no consensus among the subcommittee.  While central funding would ensure greater focus on the need for adequate investment in project baselining, the requirement for "local" funding has a valuable limiting effect on the number of proposed projects.


· Regarding the retrofitting of approved but unfunded projects, the committee noted that if a project has already met the requirements, then the retrofit would be a straightforward and probably trivial process.  If the project has not met the requirements, the retrofit would be more complex, but necessary in order for NSF to have a high degree of confidence in it.


· The committee also noted the importance of the non-advocate, expert review outlined in the subcommittee’s first recommendation.

Following its discussion, the committee approved the subcommittee report, while allowing for additional comments from committee members until Dec. 12.  After that date, the report will be provided to NSF and made publicly available.

NSF Strategic Planning

An overview of the process for updating the NSF Strategic Plan was presented by Michael Sieverts and Craig Robinson.  Mr. Sieverts recounted the development of the Organizational Excellence (OE) goal, highlighting the role of the committee in elevating OE for inclusion in the current NSF Strategic Plan.  Dr. Robinson reviewed the framework for updating the plan, noting its emphasis on involving staff from across the Foundation and reaching NSF’s major stakeholders.

The committee noted that NSF continues to face the challenge of developing a plan that is integrated and understood across the agency and throughout the NSF community.  Toward this end, the committee discussed a number of issues and potential approaches:

· The committee supports NSF’s commitment to recasting the OE goal so that it is “owned” by the entire agency, rather than being seen as the province of BFA and IRM.


· The committee encourages NSF to approach strategic planning at a fundamental level, beginning by asking if the plan itself needs to change or if the emphasis should instead be on better implementation and definition.  If the plan is changed, it should be changed to reflect how NSF operates and foster direct connections to all levels of NSF personnel.


· The committee also welcomes NSF’s plans for seeking input from a range of stakeholders, notably internal stakeholders, the science and engineering community, Congress, and NSF’s sister agencies.

The committee looks forward to continuing to work with NSF on the development of strategic plan, especially in early spring as drafts are developed.

November 18, 2005

Discussion with NSF Director Arden Bement
The committee once again appreciated the opportunity to meet with NSF Director Arden Bement.  Dr. Noonan opened the discussion by summarizing key issues raised earlier in the meeting, and then Dr. Bement provided comments and sought the committee’s guidance on a range of topics.  This exchange led to a number of observations both for NSF consideration and for potential committee action at future meetings.

Facilities Subcommittee report: Dr. Bement noted that NSF is incorporating the subcommittee’s recommendations into the agency’s Guidelines, and he encouraged the committee and the subcommittee to review the Guidelines for consistency with the subcommittee’s observations and recommendations.
  He also noted that NSF is developing plans to further enhance staffing for the BFA Deputy Director for Large Facility Projects.  Finally, he asked the committee to consider language that has been included in authorizing legislation for NASA, current pending before the Congress, that outlines potential funding sources for pre-construction planning for MREFC projects. 

Strategic Planning: Dr. Bement commented on the “as-is” model, noting that it is generally top-down and not sufficiently forward-looking.  He indicated that to be more “bottom-up,” the plan should have milestones, objectives, and related indicators that map to NSF’s directorates and offices.  As such, he noted that this is an appropriate time to begin strategic and operational planning within the directorates to ensure that the NSF plan reflects issues at lower levels.  He also welcomed and encouraged the committee’s participation in creating an inclusive, open, and transparent process and plan.

Electronic Research Administration: Dr. Bement agreed with Committee statements and indicated that NSF has developed the gold standard with regard to eSystems and will leverage our systems and experiences as much as possible for the research community.

Finally, Dr. Bement raised additional issues for the committee’s future consideration.  One was providing guidance on managing space in a holistic way.  He also asked that the committee review the NSF Business Analysis – both to assess the overall returns on NSF’s investment and to identify the highest priority next steps emerging from the analysis.  Finally, he asked the committee to review approaches to workforce planning at NSF.

Electronic Research Administration

The committee appreciated the opportunity to hear from Tom Cooley, reporting on the Chief Financial Officers Grants Policy Council, Rebecca Spitzgo (Program Manager of Grants.gov from the Department of Health and Human Services) discussing Grants.gov, and Mary Santonastasso, providing a status report on the Grants Management Line of Business.  Representatives from OMB were also present in the audience and participated in the discussion.

Mr. Cooley discussed the structure and vision of the Grants Policy Council, stating several goals of the Council and discussing the working groups that have been established.  One of the primary goals is to move Grants.gov in 3-4 years to a similar level of service currently offered by FastLane.  The committee expressed concern that some of the Federal agency’s individual technical solutions and plans are ahead of the Grants.gov solution.  It was noted that the Council will strive to move agencies from paper to electronic processing without undoing good work that has been done by agencies to this point.

The committee also noted that the impression in the stakeholder community was that OMB has mandated that applications be submitted through Grants.gov without any alternatives presented.  OMB representatives made the distinction that OMB has mandated to make applications available on Grants.gov (100% by FY 2007) but that they did not mandate Grants.gov as the only method for submitting proposals or applications.  Agencies have the flexibility to use their current systems as well.  The committee expressed concern that Grants.gov is expected to become a “one size fits all solution” by FY 2007.  One suggestion to OMB was to use a “graded approach” which would take into account the tailored needs for each agency as well as the differing grant market segments (i.e., research, state and local government, emergency/disaster relief).

Ms. Spitzgo presented an update on the progress of the Grants.gov initiative.  She acknowledged some start-up issues and noted that there were several initiatives underway or soon-to-be-underway that will help with the deployment of Grants.gov and alleviate these issues.   

Start-up issues identified by the committee include:

· Inability to use in the Mac/Unix environments

· Interface works so slowly that users need two computers, one specifically dedicated to Grants.gov

· Each submitted application results in four e-mail messages

The committee also suggested a check box for “no-email” solution on the multiple e-mail issue.  On the evaluation process used for Grants.gov, it was suggested that consideration be given to use an external contracted agency to conduct focus groups and develop proactive feedback methods to help improve service to the stakeholder communities.

Ms. Santonastasso reported on the common solution of the Grants Management Line of Business:  to create a business process and/or technology based shared service made available to government agencies.   The solution will be business driven (rather than technology driven) and will utilize a set of common and repeatable processes and tools.  The Office of Management and Budget will select three initial agencies as leads of consortia and those will be named as part of the budget process.  There will likely be an additional two leads named in FY07.  The goal is for consortia to include agencies with common markets in order that they can jointly engage in the precursor planning and alignment activities necessary to developing shared information technology solutions.  These initial activities include documenting and analyzing current, detailed business processes; defining “to-be” business processes; documenting GMLoB policy, technical, data, and process guidelines; defining integration and consortia requirements; and, conducting a build/buy analysis and acquisition planning.   

Customer service and focus will be a key goal for the Line of Business, including leveraging the lessons learned from Grants.gov.

Overall, Electronic Grants Management is an important long-term issue for NSF and its stakeholders that requires study and monitoring.  The committee looks forward to remaining engaged in this set of issues and to receiving further updates at future meetings. 

In closing, the committee hopes these observations help to inform and guide the Foundation as it addresses the range of issues discussed at the meeting.  We would like to thank the staff that helped make this meeting a successful one. We look forward to reviewing anticipated progress on the various issues discussed at this meeting and to discussing other mission-critical issues at our next meeting.  The meeting adjourned at 12:15 pm.

On behalf of the committee,

Dr. Norine Noonan



Dr. Peter D. Blair

Co-Chair




Co-Chair

�NSF’s “Guidelines for Planning and Managing the Major Research Equipment and Facilities Construction Account” were released on Nov. 22, 2005.  See: http://www.nsf.gov/bfa/docs/mrefcguidelines06.pdf


� Because of scheduling, the full Committee discussion on Electronic Research Administration followed the session with Dr. Bement.  Dr. Noonan did provide summary comments for the Director based on preliminary discussion with committee members.
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